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P-ROGCGEEDI-NGS
(9:33 a.m)

VI CE CHAIR BLAKE: Good norning, |adies and
gentlemen. The Board of Zoning Adjustnent's January
21, 2026 public hearing will please come to order. M
name is Carl Blake, Chair of the District of Colunbia
Board of Zoning Adjustnent. Joining ne today are Board
Menmbers Brittney Drakeford, representing the National
Capital Pl anning Conmm ssion, and Zoni ng Conm ssioners
Rob MIler and Gwen Wight. Today's neeting and hearing
agendas are available on the O fice of Zoning' s website.

Pl ease be advised that the proceeding is being
recorded by a court reporter and is also webcast |ive
via Webex and YouTube Live. The video of the webcast
w |l be available on the Ofice of Zoning's website after
today's hearing. Accordingly, everybody who is
attendi ng by on Webex or by tel ephone will be nuted
during the hearing.

If you're experiencing difficulty accepting
Webex or with your telephone call-in, then please cal
our OZ hotline nunber at 202-727-5471 to receive \Wbex
login or call-in instructions.

Today, we will begin with our decision neeting
session and then proceed with our public hearing

session. Please be advised that we do not take any
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public testinony at our decision meeting session.
Public testinmony will be received during the public
hearing session, however, only parties are allowed to
testify on appeal.

At the conclusion of the decision neeting,
| wll, in consultation with the Ofice of Zoning,
determ ne whether a full or sunmary order will be issued.

A full order is required when the decision it contains
Is adverse to a party, including an affected ANC. A
full order may also be needed if the Board's decision
differs fromthe O fice of Planning' s recomendation.

Al t hough the Board favors these over sunmary orders
whenever possible, an applicant may not request the
Board to issue such an order.

I n today's hearing session, everyone who is
i stening on Webex or by tel ephone will be nuted during
the hearing, and only persons who have signed up to
participate or testify will be unnuted at the
appropriate tinme. Please state your nanme and hone
address before providing oral testinony or your
presentati on.

Oral presentations should be limted to a
summary of your nost inmportant points. Wen you're
finished speaking, please nute your audio so that your

m crophone is no | onger picking up sound or background
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noi se.

Once again, if you experience difficult
accepting Webex or with your tel ephone call-in, or if
you have forgotten to sign up 24 hours prior to this
hearing, then please call the OZ hotline nunber at
202-727-5471 to sign up to testify and to receive Wbex
l og-in or call-in instructions.

Al'l persons planning to testify either in
favor or in opposition should have signed up in advance.

They wll be called by name to testify. By signing
up to testify, all participants conpleted the oath or
affirmation as required by Subtitle Y, Section 408.7.

Requests to enter evidence at the tine of an
online virtual hearing, such as witten testinony or
addi tional supporting docunents, other than live video,
whi ch may not be presented as part of the testinony,
may be al |l owed pursuant to Subtitle Y, Section 103. 13.

The order for procedure for special exception
of a variance is pursuant to Subtitle Y, Section 4009.

The order of procedure for appeals are pursuant to
Subtitle Y, Section 507. Time constraints shall be
mai nt ai ned pursuant to Subtitle Y, Sections 408.2 and
408. 3.

At the conclusion of each case, an individual

who was unable to testify because of technical issues
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may file a request to | eave the record open to file a
witten version of the planned testinony for the record
W thin 24 hours follow ng the conclusion of the public
testinony in the hearing.

|f additional witten testinony is accepted,
then the parties will be allowed a reasonable tine to
respond as determ ned by the Board. The Board will then
make its decision at its next neeting session, but no
earlier than 48 hours after the hearing. At the
concl usi on of a hearing, the Board may request
addi tional specific information to conplete the record.

The Board and the staff will specify at the
end of the hearing exactly what is expected and the date
when persons nust submt the evidence to the Ofice of
Zoning. No other information shall be accepted by the
Boar d.

Once again, after the Board adjourns the
hearing, the Ofice of Zoning, in consultation with the
chair, will determ ne whether a full or summary order
may be issued. A full order is required when the
decision it contains is adverse to a party, including
an affected ANC. A full order may al so be needed if
the Board's decision differs fromthe Ofice of
Pl anni ng' s recommendati on. And again, although the

Board favors these sunmary orders whenever possible,
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an applicant may not request the Board to issue such
an order.

Finally, the District of Colunbia
Adm ni strative Procedures Act requires that a public
hearing on each case be held open before the public.

However, pursuant to 405(b) and 406 of that Act, the

Board may, consistent with rules of procedures and the
Act, enter a closed neeting for purposes of seeking |egal
counsel on a case pursuant to D.C. Oficial Code Section
2-575(b) (4) and/or deliberate on a case pursuant to D.C
O ficial Code Section 2-575(b)(13), but only after
provi ding the necessary public notice, and in the case
of an energency cl osed neeting, after taking a roll call
vot e.

Madam Secretary, do you have any prelimnary
matters?

MS. MEHLERT: Good norning, everyone and
wel cone back and wel come to our new Board Menber
Drakeford. Regarding the agenda today, Application No.
20643B, The Maret School, has been postponed to February
25, 2026.

Al so, the chairman has reviewed and granted
wai vers to allow late filings into the applicable case
record pursuant to Subtitle Y, Section 206.7 and Section

103.13. Any other late filings during the course of

Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealgross.com


https://nealrgross.com/

© 00 N O o B~ W N P

N N N I T N R e T = N e = I e i
o b~ W N b O © 00O N OO 0o~ w N B+ O

today's live hearing should be presented before the
Board by the applicant, parties, or the witnesses after
the case is called. Any other prelimnary matters w |
be noted when that case is called.

VI CE CHAI R BLAKE: Thank you, Madane
Secretary. Before we nove on, | want to take a nonent
to thank Fred H Il for a decade of service as Chairman
of the Board of Zoning Adjustment. Fred brought the
experience, sound judgment, and a genui ne conm t nent
to public service and the work of the Board. His
cheerful denmeanor and thoughtful, fair, and neasured
j udgnent hel ped gui de the Board through many conpl ex
and chal | engi ng situations.

Fred, if you're listening, | want to thank
you for your guidance, your nentorship, and nost
I nportantly, your friendship. Best of luck in your
endeavors.

And with that, |'mpleased to welcone Brittney
Dr akef ord, our newest Board Menber. Ms. Drakeford will
be taking for Crishaun Smth, representing the Nationa
Capital Planning Comm ssion. Welcone, M. Drakeford.

Ckay, with that, Madam Secretary, wll you
call our neeting session itenf

MS. MEHLERT: Yes. This is in the Board's

meeting session. The first is an expedited review
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application. 1It's No. 21398, 3432 Newark, LLC. This
Is a self-certified application pursuant to Subtitle
X, Section 901.2 for a special exception under Subtitle
D, Section 5201 fromthe building carrier requirenments
for an accessory building of Subtitle D, Section 5003.1.
This is for a one story side and rear addition
to an existing one story accessory building for use as
a garage in the rear of an existing detached princi pal
dwelling. It is located in the R 1B zone at 3432 Newark
Street, NW Square 2078, Lot 48.
VI CE CHAI R BLAKE: Thank you very nuch.
COMW SSI ONER M LLER: M. Chai r man?
VI CE CHAIR BLAKE: Yes.
COW SSI ONER M LLER:  Thank you. | need to
di scl ose that 3432 Newark is an abutting property. W
abut seven properties in our internal property. One
of themis 3432. | can actually see it from here,
won't show it because | think that's against our rules.
| don't think and I'mactually two and a half bl ocks
fromthe next expedited review case. Zoning
Commi ssioners are |ocated — are randonmly assigned to
t hese cases and it's coincidental that two decision
cases today, expedited review, are ones abutting one
of our seven abutting property owners and the other is

two and a half bl ocks away which | wal k our grandson
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to school by every day. |It's right across the street
from John Eat on.

So | wanted to disclose that. | don't think
either of these are controversial. They're supported
by both our ANC, unaninously, but if anyone has a probl em
with my participation in these cases, | would recuse

nyself, but | don't think it's necessary in this

particular case. It's unusual for an abutting property
for a case that's before ne. | think I have inpartial
judgnment about it. | cannot see the accessory building

even though |I can see very visibly the house there, but
| just thought | would disclose that and if anyone has
a concern about that, please |let nme know.
VI CE CHAI R BLAKE: Thank you, Conm ssi oner.
| certainly don't have any concerns and | do believe
you' ve al ways been very inpartial and | think we need
you on this, so we appreciate your participation.

COW SSI ONER M LLER:  Thank you.

VI CE CHAIR BLAKE: Thank you, with that said,
we'll nove on to the nerits of this. The application
proposed to expand a small, existing, one-story garage
with a footprint of about 108 square into a 580 square
foot -- 588 square foot two-car garage located in the
rear of a single-famly hone on a sizable, somewhat

irregul arly-shaped ot in the Oeveland Park Hi storic
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District. It's an R 1B zone.

The project only requires one area of relief,
that is a special exception fromthe m ni num accessory
building area, limted to 450 square feet. O herw se,
the project neets all the other matter of right
devel opment standards.

The Board is authorized to grant the requested
relief pursuant to Subtitle D, Section 5201 and Subtitle
X, Section 901. The standard exam nes potenti al
adverse inpacts on nei ghboring properties and whet her
to grant the relief aligns with the purpose and intent
of the zoning regul ations.

This record contai ns substantial evidence.
| believe the inpact of the requested relief can be
under st ood wi thout w tness testinony, so the
application is appropriate for the expedited review
cal endar. Having reviewed the case record, | believe
that the applicant has net the burden of proof to be
granted the request of relief.

The project should not have an adverse i npact
on nei ghboring properties, but the proposed garage is
only one story and under 11 feet in height. [It's well
bel ow surrounding two-story hones. It's located in the
rear of the lot, adjacent in part to a public recreation

center and is screened by mature vegetation. As it's
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designed, it should not unduly affect the light, air,
privacy, or visual character and remains clearly
subordi nate to the principal dwelling.

So the proposal is consistent with the R1.B
intent to allow conpatible accessory buildings. |
agree with the Ofice of Planning that this is a
techni cal anomaly rather than an intent to the issue.

| give great weight to the Ofice of Planning's
recommendation for approval. | also give great weight
to the witten report of ANC 3C which is in support and
states no issues or concerns. | would also note the
support of the abutting neighbors. I'll be voting to
approve this application.

Vice Chair MIler, would you Iike to add
anyt hi ng?

COMWM SSI ONER M LLER:  No, thank you, M.
Chairman. | agree with everything that you stated.
| would just note that the Zoning Conm ssion has taken
proposed action on an omni bus zoning text anmendnent,
many, many anmendnments nostly designed to change
regul ations so that BZA cases that have cone before you
where there have been unani nous approval of the ANC s
support, the OP's support, so they don't have to cone
as often before you and this is one of those.

The 588 square feet actually would fit into

Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.
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the proposed new 650 square feet for a size of an
accessory building. It's currently, under the current
regul ations, 450, so that's why they need a speci al
exception. But we've taken proposed -- if that proposed
action had been final action in an effective order, this
woul d be a matter of right. | just wanted to point that
out for the record. So | support everything that you've
said in terns of your analysis.

VI CE CHAIR BLAKE: Thank you. Board Menber
Drakeford, do you have anything you'd |ike to add?

MEMBER DRAKEFORD: No, | have nothing to add
for this particular matter. | have no objections to
the particular application.

VI CE CHAIR BLAKE: Thank you. Al right,
having deliberated, 1'mgoing to nake a notion to approve
Application No. 21398 as captioned and read by the
Secretary and ask for a second.

Ms. Drakeford?

MEMBER DRAKEFORD: | second.

VI CE CHAI R BLAKE: The notion has been nade
and seconded.

Madam Secretary, wll you please conduct a
roll call vote?

MS. MEHLERT: Please respond to the Chair's

nmotion to approve the application.

Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.
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Chai rman Bl ake?

VI CE CHAI R BLAKE: Yes.

MS. MEHLERT: Board Menber Drakeford?

MEMBER DRAKEFORD:  Yes.

MS. MEHLERT: Conm ssioner Ml ler?

COW SSI ONER M LLER:  Yes.

MS. MEHLERT: Staff would record the vote as
3to0to 2 to approve Application 21398 on the notion
made by Chairman Bl ake and seconded by Board Menber
Dr akef or d.

VI CE CHAI R BLAKE: Thank you, Madam
Secretary. WIIl you call the next neeting session case?

MS. MEHLERT: The next case i s another
expedited review application, No. 21387 of Harold and
Danielle Bulger. This is a self-certified application
pursuant to Subtitle X, Section 901.2 for special
exceptions under Subtitle D, Section 5201 fromthe side
yard requirenents of Subtitle D, Section 5201 fromthe
side yard requirenments of Subtitle D, Section 208.7 and
the pervious surface requirenents of Subtitle D, Section
211.1. This project is a tw story rear addition to
an existing two story detached principal dwelling. It's
| ocated in the R 1B zone at 3401 Lowel| Street, NW
Square 2089, Lot 828.

VI CE CHAI R BLAKE: Thank you, Madam

Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.
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Secretary. Vice Chair MIller, you' ve already disclosed
your -- this is the one, too, as well, correct?

COMW SSI ONER M LLER:  This is the one that's
two and a half bl ocks away across the street from John
Eat on School, yes.

VI CE CHAIR BLAKE: And again, you have
di scl osed this separately, so --

COW SSI ONER M LLER:  Yes, | feel that | can
be fair and inpartial in this matter. |It's supported,
agai n, unaninmously by the ANC and | think the inmediate
nei ghbors.

VI CE CHAI R BLAKE: Ckay, great. Thank you
very nuch, Vice Chair.

In this instance, the applicant seeks a
speci al exception relief under Subtitle D, Section 5201
fromthe side yard and pervious surface requirenents
to allowa two story rear addition to an existing
detached single famly home, again in the R-1B zone.

The project proposes renovations and a nulti-story rear
addition to an existing attached famly hone on an
irregular lot. The addition would expand interior
| iving space and requires a special exception for the
nonconform ng side yard and pervious surface.

So I've reviewed the record including the

applicant's statenment, plans, government agency

Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.
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reports, and | believe the applicant has met the burden
of proof to be granted the requested relief. This is
an irregular lot with an existing nonconformng side
yard. Both additions do not extend those conditions,
but it actually also inproves them The west side,

I ncreases from2.9 -- the west side yard increases from
2.9 feet to 4 feet and the pervious surface increases
fromjust over 40 percent to a little over 44 percent
whi ch in both cases actually is noving the property

cl oser to conpliance.

The projected shoul dn't have any adverse
I npacts on nei ghboring properties. The western
nei ghbor is set back with the w der side yard and nature
vegetation providing sone screening. The eastern side
abuts a public right of way and the addition renains
subordinate in scale to the scal e and nassi ng.

So | do agree with the Ofice of Planning's
anal ysis on how the applicant has net the criteria for
approval and | give great weight to the Ofice of
Pl anni ng' s reconmmendation for approval.

| also give great weight to the witten report
of ANC 3C which is in support of the space with no issues
or concerns. |'d also like to note that DDOT has no
objection and it appears that the applicant has had a

fair amount of interaction with the neighbors and it

Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.
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| ooks Ii ke the applicant gained their support after
revising the plans. It has multiple neighbors,

I ncluding two abutting nei ghbors who submtted letters
to the record stating there is no opposition to the
revi sed plans.

So I'Il be voting in support of the application
based on the plans presented in Exhibit 20A

Vice Chair MIler, do you have anything you'd
like to add?

COW SSIONER M LLER: No. You've covered it
all and | agree entirely with your analysis, M.

Chai rman. Thank you.

VI CE CHAIR BLAKE: (kay. Thank you. Board
Menber Drakeford?

MEMBER DRAKEFORD: No, | have no objections
to the application and agree with your analysis as
present ed.

VI CE CHAIR BLAKE: (kay, having deliberated,
|'d like to nake a notion to approve Application No.
21387 as captured and read by the Secretary and ask for
a second.

Ms. Drakeford?

MEMBER DRAKEFORD: | second.

VI CE CHAI R BLAKE: The notion has been nade

and seconded.

Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.
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Madam Secretary, would you please conduct a
roll call vote?

MS. MEHLERT: Please respond to the Chair's
nmotion to approve the application.

Chai rman Bl ake?

VI CE CHAI R BLAKE: Yes.

MS. MEHLERT: Board Menber Drakeford?

MEMBER DRAKEFORD:  Yes.

MS. MEHLERT: Comm ssioner M|l er?

COMM SSI ONER M LLER:  Yes.

MS. MEHLERT: Staff would record the vote as
3to0to 2 to approve Application 21387 on the notion
made by Chai rman Bl ake and seconded by Board Menber
Dr akef or d.

VI CE CHAIR BLAKE: Thank you, Madam
Secretary. WIIl you call our next matter?

MS. MEHLERT: Next is Application No. 20952-A
of Peter K Akinsanya and Julianah A. Akinsanya. This
IS a request pursuant to Subtitle Y, Section 705.2 for
an extension of the validity of the order in Application
No. 20952. This project originally approved a new third
story and three story rear addition to an existing two
story attachnment to a dwelling for use as a two-unit
flat. It is located in RF-1 zone at 727 Irving Street,

NW Square 2891, Lot 78.
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VI CE CHAI R BLAKE: Thank you. This
application, as the Secretary said, the Board granted
a speci al exception under Subtitle E, Section 207.5,
to allowa newthird story and a three story rear addition
to an existing two story attached principal dwelling
for the use of the two unit flat in the RF-1 zone. The
applicant is now seeking tine extension on this order
whi ch was originally issued on Cctober 31st, 2023, and
expired October 31st, 2025.

Pursuant to Subtitle Y, Section 705.2, the
Board is authorized to extend the validity of an order
for up to two years if the applicant asks for it in
writing before the approval expires and denonstrates
good cause, that is, so |long as nothing has changed,
not hi ng i nmportant has changed since the original
approval that called the decision in question

So in this case, the applicant tinely filed
and served the extension request before the order
expired. The only other party to the original
application is ANC 1E was properly noticed and based
on the report fromthe O fice of Planning, there have
been no substantial changes to the zoning regul ations
surroundi ng the devel opnent or the approved party that
woul d underm ne the basis for the original approval.

As for good cause, the applicant has

Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.
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denonstrat ed good cause including difficulty securing
financing due to market conditions and delays in
obt ai ni ng required governnent approvals beyond its
control.

So there's a little bit of confusion in here
about the time period. In Exhibit 1, the applicant
i ndi cates a one year length as the length of the
extension requested, while in Exhibit 4, they requested
a two-year extension. Now the Ofice of Planning
recommends a two-year tinme extension and | think a
two-year tinme extension would extend the period of
validity to Cctober 31st, 2027. Now there's a |ot going
on here and a | ot of uncertainties seemto renain, so
I|*'mconfortable supporting granting a two-year tine
extension which | think is basically consistent what
we have in front of us.

So |l wll ask Vice Chair MIler, do you have
anything that you'd like to add?

COW SSI ONER M LLER:  Thank you, M.
Chairman. No, | agree that good cause has been
denonstrated for a two year time extension in this case.
One of the reasons cited was the difficulty in securing
financing due to econom c and market conditions and we
are hearing a lot of that at the Zoning Conm ssion on

cases asking for tine extensions, unfortunately, during
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20
this tinme period.

VI CE CHAIR BLAKE: Thank you Board Menber
Dr akef ord?

MEMBER DRAKEFORD: No, | have no objections
and woul d al so agree that the applicant has denonstrated
good cause as wel .

VI CE CHAI R BLAKE: Thank you very nuch.
Havi ng deliberated, | would Iike to make a notion to
approve the request for a two-year tinme extension
extending the validity of Order No. 20952 until Cctober
31st, 2027, and ask for a second.

Ms. Drakeford?

MEMBER DRAKEFORD: Yes, | woul d second.

VI CE CHAI R BLAKE: Ckay, the notion has been
made and seconded.

Madam Secretary, would you pl ease conduct the
roll call vote.

MS. MEHLERT: Please respond to the Chair's
notion to approve the tinme extension.

Chai rman Bl ake?

VI CE CHAI R BLAKE: Yes.

MS. MEHLERT: Board Menber Drakeford?

MEMBER DRAKEFORD:  Yes.

MS. MEHLERT: Conm ssioner Ml ler?

COW SSI ONER M LLER:  Yes.
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MS. MEHLERT: Staff would record the vote as

3to0to 2 to approve Application No. 20952-A on the
nmoti on made by Chairman Bl ake and seconded by Board
Menber Drakef ord.

VI CE CHAI R BLAKE: Thank you, Madam
Secretary.

Qur next itemis -- | have before nme is the

FMBZA. | think we can actually -- that's actually

scheduled I think for exactly at 11:30. W can go into

our meeting session -- our hearing session, then, on
t he BZA side and then we'll convene at that tine for
t he FMBZA neeti ng.

(Wher eupon, the above-entitled matter went

off the record at 9:57 a.m)
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CERTI FI CATE

This is to certify that the foregoing transcript was
duly recorded and accurately transcri bed under mny
direction; further, that said transcript is a true and
accurate record of the proceedings; and that | am neither
counsel for, related to, nor enployed by any of the
parties to this action in which this matter was taken;
and further that | amnot a relative nor an enpl oyee

of any of the parties nor counsel enployed by the
parties, and | amnot financially or otherw se

interested in the outcone of the action.

Gt il S O

Cristina Allegra Chilstrom
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